COMMUNITY OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 17 JULY 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
E Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Bain (as substitute for Councillor Fisher), Boaden, Earp, Hendry, G Hodgson, Parsons and K Rutherford.

ALSO PRESENT:   


Councillors M Bowman and Knapton attended the meeting as Executive Portfolio Holders.

COS.59/03 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Fisher, Councillor Bloxham (as Infrastructure, Environment and Transport Portfolio Holder) and Ms M Mooney (Executive Director).

COS.60/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest relating to any items on the Agenda.  Councillor Mallinson indicated that she was a Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board, but she would not need to declare an interest in the item relating to monitoring of Carlisle Housing Association Contract.  If at future meetings she needed to declare an interest the Vice Chairman would take over the Chairmanship of the meeting for that item.

COS.61/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the Meetings held on 19 May, 5 June and 18 June 2003 were approved as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman, subject to it being noted that Councillor Boaden’s apologies had not been recorded in the Minutes of the Meeting of 18 June 2003.

COS.62/03
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject to call in.

COS.63/03
WORK PROGRAMME

(a) Discussion with Portfolio Holders

The Economic Prosperity and Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holders attended the meeting to identify issues and policy proposals which were programmed for the forthcoming year and to discuss how these could be submitted to Overview and Scrutiny for consideration as appropriate.     

The Chairman commented that she hoped to continue to hold discussions with the relevant Portfolio Holders in order to improve communications and relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive.  The Economic Prosperity Holder advised that the two areas in her Portfolio which came under the remit of this Committee were Regeneration and Urban Rural Policy.  She reminded Members that this Committee would be monitoring the Rural Strategy and in September the Committee would be consulted on the Longtown Market Town Initiative.  

She added that another item which would come to the Committee would be a bid to the North West Development Agency for renewal funding for Urban Regeneration.  Although this bid was at an early stage and no report was available at this stage, the Committee would be asked to have input into comment on and ultimately monitor this matter.

The Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder advised that the Committee would be asked to consider the following:


Tullie House future Management Options


Theatre Arts Centre

Service Agreements which are currently being drawn up with organisations which the City Council supports.

He also added that he would favour giving the Overview and Scrutiny Committee the opportunity to discuss matters before reports are drawn up, and he would continue to liaise with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager to identify forthcoming matters and, where appropriate, programme them into the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme.

Members then discussed the best means of Overview and Scrutiny Committees being able to comment on budget proposals before final decisions were made, and in particular sought clarity, as soon as possible, over future decisions on the budgets for advice agencies.

Members also commented on the value of undertaking in-depth scrutiny by bringing in witnesses and hearing evidence from outside bodies, and suggested that this approach be adopted whenever appropriate.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomes the opportunity to discuss forthcoming issues and policy proposals with the relevant Portfolio Holders.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager liaise with the Economic Development Manager and programme consideration of the bid to the North West Development Agency for renewal funding for Urban Regeneration into a future meeting of this Committee.

(3) That it be noted that the Committee welcomes the opportunity to consider Service Level Agreements which are to be drawn up with organisations which the City Council supports.

(4) That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager continue to work on developing the best way for budget policy implications to be considered by Overview and Scrutiny Committee at an appropriate stage, in order that budget proposals can be scrutinised and commented on before the final decisions have been made.

(b) Work Programme for 2003/04
The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for this Committee for 2003/04, highlighting the following:

· Democratic Engagement Best Value Review Workshop would be held on 22 July 2003 in the Law Library.

· There may be some delay in the monitoring of the Community Safety Best Value Action Plan and on Performance Monitoring on Crime, as the Community Safety Co-ordinator had now left the Authority and the post was currently vacant.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme for 2003/04 be noted.

(2) That the concerns of the Committee over the vacancy of the Community Safety Co-ordinator post be recorded and passed to the Executive.

(c)
The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee’s response on Subject Reviews/Inquiries.

With reference to Minute OSM.40/03 the Committee considered the Management Committee’s decision on the Work Programme for Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04.

After taking advice on the Constitution, the Management Committee decided that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee should not undertake the Review of Post 16 Education and University of Cumbria, as these issues fell within the ambit of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  This Committee had however been allocated a Review on Post Foot and Mouth Environmental and Health Matters.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager undertook to work with the Chairman and Vice Chairman to develop draft terms of reference for the subject Review.  The Chairman added that once the draft Terms of Reference were available a small group of members, including a Labour Group Member, would meet to consider the draft terms before the Review was undertaken by the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the decision of the Management Committee be noted.

(2) That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager in consultation with the Chairman, the Vice-Chairman and a Labour Member develop draft Terms of Reference for the Subject Review on Post Foot and Mouth Environmental and Health Matters.

COS.64/03
AFFORDABLE WARMTH STRATEGY

With reference to Executive Decision EX.149/03, this Committee was being consulted by the Executive on the Health and Affordable Warmth Strategy.

The Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted Report EPS.39/03 containing proposals for the adoption of an Affordable Warmth Strategy.

Mr Speirs advised that Affordable Warmth Strategies were being developed throughout the North Cumbrian Local Authorities and, to assist in this process, Carlisle City Council had been successful in bidding for funding from the former Health Action Zone to create a post of Affordable Warmth Strategic Development Officer.  It had however proved difficult to retain the services of a suitable postholder and the work was now being carried out by the Cumbria  Energy Efficiency Advice Centre.  He emphasised the importance of securing an Officer to take on the work of the Affordable Warmth Strategy.  

In response to Members questions he confirmed that the former HAZ funding had been transferred to the City Council and would be available for a two year fixed term from the date of appointment of a new Affordable Warmth Strategic Development Officer.

The Strategy was being taken forward by a Working Group made up of key local players, and he outlined the actions which needed to be undertaken to progress the implementation of the Strategy.  In particular he focused on the need to train front line staff to use existing referral mechanisms for access to grants and benefits.  He explained that it was better to use front line staff such as Health Visitors and District Nurses who already visit people in the homes and train them to ensure that they can give appropriate advice and assistance in relation to affordable warmth.

Members then discussed a number of issues in relation to the progression of the Affordable Warmth Strategy and suggested that a multi agency approach was required in order to deal effectively with the causes of fuel poverty.

RESOLVED – (1) That the following be forwarded to the Executive as the comments of the Committee on the Affordable Warmth Strategy:

(a) There is concern that the Government has imposed targets on Local Authorities without providing funding to enable authorities to meet these targets.

(b) There is concern that there are difficulties in recruiting and retaining a member of staff for the post of Affordable Warmth Strategic Development Officer and it should be a high priority for the Council to fill this post.

(c) That the following should be recommended as an action plan to be developed to encourage all identified partners to work together towards the common aim of delivering the following actions:


i)
Training of front line staff to utilise existing referral mechanisms - 


There needs to be training made available to help Visitors, District Nurses, other front line staff and voluntary organisations to ensure that vulnerable people have access to funding.

Raising Public Awareness – Including developing a strategy for those with literacy problems

ii) Funding – Identify sources of funding to enhance the existing sources of advice, information, grants and discounts.

iii) Maximising income to reduce the incidence of fuel poverty related not to property efficiency or energy supplier but just to income.

iv) Linking with Carlisle and other housing associations to ensure that all housing is brought up to a decent standard, within existing Council priority areas.

(2) That the Head of Environmental Protection Services provide an update report to this Committee in six months time on progress including staffing and achievement of targets.

COS.65/03
THE FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.46/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 July – 31 October 2003) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager then reported on the present position on each matter within the Forward Plan.

With reference to KD.071/03 – Licensing policy, the Head of Environmental Protection Services emphasised that the timescale for consideration and approval of the licensing policy was quite restricted and requested individual members to give consideration to comment on the policy as soon as they receive a copy of the draft policy for consideration at a future meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

COS.66/03
MONITORING OF THE CONTRACT WITH CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION

With reference to Minute COS.47/03 the Head of Environmental Protection Services gave a verbal report on the Committee's role in and arrangements for the monitoring of the contract with Carlisle Housing Association.

He advised that initial meetings had been held between officers of the Council and the Managing Director of Carlisle Housing Association and a draft list of just over 12 Performance Indicators regarding improved conditions for Tenants and repair of properties had been agreed by the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.  Those Performance Indicators would be reported to the Executive on 4 August 2003.  

He added that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee would have a role in monitoring performance against these Performance Indicators. He anticipated that there would be quarterly meetings between officers of Carlisle Housing Association and the City Council and that monitoring reports would be submitted to this Committee on either a six monthly or an annual basis.  The annual basis would mean that monitoring of performance could be done in line with the housing corporation monitoring using the same Performance Indicators.  

In response to a Member's questions Mr Speirs advised that if performance was not satisfactory this could be taken up directly with the Board of Carlisle Housing Association and there could be a further recourse to approach the Housing Association and put pressure on from that organisation.

RESOLVED – (1) That the verbal update be noted.

(2) That the Committee awaits a report back from the Executive following  their meeting on 4 August 2003.

(3) That at the meeting of the Committee on 28 August 2003 the agreed monitoring arrangements be reported back, it being noted that this should be the last item of business on the agenda for that meeting.

COS.67/03
THEATRE ARTS CENTRE FEASIBILITY STUDY

With reference to minute COS.32/03, the Chairman welcomed Mr N Addington, Chairman of the Carlisle Lonsdale Arts Centre Trust, Mr R Pearson, Ms V Dawson, Mr P Strong and Mr M Fox, all directors or trustees of the Carlisle Lonsdale Arts Centre Trust and Mr A Stafford, the consultant who had been appointed by the Trust.

Mr Addington outlined the vision to redevelop the building not just as a theatre but as an Art Centre providing various arts activities.  The proposal envisaged a vibrant busy Art Centre which could be used throughout the day and at night and would put culture at the heart of the City and provide access to the arts for the wider community within Carlisle.

Mr Stafford then gave a presentation on the questions which had been addressed as part of the feasibility study and on the results of the study.  The study provided an assessment of the broad feasibility of the proposal to develop the Lonsdale building as a mixed use Arts and Cinema.  The idea would be to allow the buildings used to move with the times, offering three lines of work, including art and culture, community and social cohesion.

He then outlined lessons which had been learned from other similar buildings and commented on the potential operation of the building including different options for ownership and governance.  Mr Stafford then went on to outline what could constitute a programme for the Arts Centre.  In relation to staffing he advised that staffing would be commensurate with activities and community engagement and again he outlined options which could include professional staffing or a mix of professional/voluntary staffing.

Mr Stafford then gave a breakdown of anticipated finances. The capital cost of the scheme would be £4million plus with an anticipated revenue cost of between £50,000 and £200,000.  The consultations which had taken place with various organisations as part of the feasibility study had led Mr Stafford to believe that if such a facility were placed in the heart of Carlisle there would be a strong level of interest translating itself into high levels of take up of programme opportunities.

He added that in relating to funding it was difficult to foresee how a new venture would succeed in attracting in the order of £200,000 annual subsidy on a regular basis from day one and he suggested that this could be the start of a discursive process to identify the scale of availability of revenue subsidy as early as possible.

He emphasised that very few schemes of this type come to fruition without full hearted support from the Local Authority and the Regional Office of the Arts Council of England.

In response to Members questions Mr Stafford and Mr Addington reported on consultation which they had held with local organisations including Stanwix and Prism Arts and they felt that these organisations had been positive about the proposal.

Mr Addington then outlined an anticipated timescale if the venture were to proceed and gave a vision of where the Lonsdale could be in five years time.  

Members, Trustees, the Chairman of the Trust and Mr Stafford then had a detailed discussion on a number of specific points which had been raised by Members of the Committee including:

(a)
There was concern about the cinema aspect and in particular the lack of clarity as to whether the current cinema operator would be involved in the Trust or would continue his existing operation in its own right.  The cinema was seen as a crucial part of the whole proposal.

(b)
There was concern that the suggested revenue costs may not stack up and it was suggested that more work needed to be done on those revenue costs.

(c)
There was no indication of economic impact on the City Centre.  If a positive economic impact in terms of jobs could be seen then it was felt that the public might be more supportive of the proposal.


Mr Stafford responded that there had so far been only an initial feasibility study undertaken and not a full in depth economic impact study which would have cost significantly more to undertake.

(d)
The ability to draw capital from a range of sources was questioned especially in the light of the fact that Liverpool had just been announced as the City of Culture.  Mr Stafford responded that the Arts Council for England and the Department of Culture Media and Sport did not anticipate a negative impact on other projects in the North West as a result of Liverpool's City of Culture status.

(e)
It was not clear from the proposals whether the Trust envisaged a professional theatre company being based in the building and it was suggested that a professional theatre company could attract people from surrounding areas to come and see productions.

(f)
The importance of relationships with other groups in Carlisle and North Cumbria including other arts organisations and educational institutions was stressed.

(g)
In future reports it was felt that it would be useful if Carlisle could be compared with other comparable cities, including details of resources which had been put in by various funding bodies towards the creation of Arts Centres in relevant cities.

(h)
There did appear to be a lack of car parking for customers who may use the Theatre/Arts Centre in the evening.  Mr Stafford commented that a transport study had not been undertaken as this was simply an initial feasibility study but other studies were commissioned these could include economic impact and transport facilities.  The feasibility study was to test the viability of the use of the building and a full impact study including a building survey could be the next stage but would have a cost implication.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Stafford, Mr Addington and the trustees for attending the meeting.  She advised them that the committee was not a decision making body but was gathering evidence on the viability of theatre provision in the city.  The Carlisle Lonsdale Arts Centre Trust had been invited to the meeting so that the consultant's evidence could be examined.  She asked that the questions raised by this committee be taken on board as should a project of this size proceed the assessment of financial implications must be certain before progressing further.

RESOLVED – (1) That Officers be asked to prepare a report for the next meeting of the Committee pulling together all the evidence which has been presented to the Committee so far in order that it can be considered and recommendations made to the Executive with any ultimate decision being made by the City Council.  

(2) That all the individuals involved in the meeting be thanked for their informative presentation and for taking the time to come to speak to the committee on the feasibility study.

The meeting then adjourned at 12.55 pm for lunch.

Councillors Boaden, Hodgson and Bain then left the meeting and tendered their apologies for the remainder of the meeting.

The meeting recommenced at 1.20 pm

COS.68/03
HOSTEL ACCOMMODATION

With reference to Minute COS.47/03 the Head of Environmental Protection Services gave a verbal report on hostel accommodation.

Mr Speirs advised that the responsibility for hostels had remained with the City Council after the transfer of Carlisle Housing Association.  In view of a number of circumstances including; Government funding placing a requirement to accurately record cases of homelessness, the need for strategic consideration of the hostels and proposals to redefine Hostel Workers as Hostel/Resettlement Workers, it was proposed that a comprehensive review of hostel accommodation be undertaken.  He reported on current developments in relation to hostel accommodation, including investigations into a formal agreement with Eden District Council for the provision of hostel accommodation and added that there was also a need to maximise the amount of external funding coming to the Authority.  

In addition Mr Speirs commented that the Government had recently changed homelessness categories to include a high risk group of 16 to 17 year olds and work was being undertaken to establish with Social Services and Connexions a Youth Homelessness Support Operation.

Mr Speirs then answered Members questions on specific hostels within the City.

A Member queried whether there was a 24 hour service provided for the assessment of homelessness.  Mr Speirs responded that staff do undertake homelessness assessments but that this was not a 24 hour process and currently it was based Monday to Friday.  He emphasised that an emergency situation at John Street Hostel took people in if places were available, but if this occurred over a weekend then a formal Homelessness Assessment would not usually take place until the following Monday.

Mr Speirs further commented that the Executive on 4 August 2003 would be considering a report on the proposed Homelessness Review, and he anticipated that once the Review process was commenced there would be further consultation with this Committee during the course of the Review.

Members suggested that at future meetings of the Committee, Service Managers should also be invited to the meeting to discuss proposals.

RESOLVED – That the following be forwarded to the Executive as the comments and recommendations of the Committee :

(a) That the Review of Hostel accommodation be welcomed and this Committee welcomes the opportunity to be involved in that Review.

(b) The Committee has some concerns about :

(i) the lack of provision of a 24 hour service to assess homelessness, and

(ii) the need for partnership working to be explored as a matter of urgency to ensure that there is provision for vulnerable 16 to 17 year olds who find themselves homeless.

COS.69/03
BEREAVEMENT SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW



REVISED IMPROVEMENT PLAN
With reference to the Executive Decision EX.140/03, the Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted Report EPS.40/03 which addressed a number of issues raised as part of the Best Value Review.  The Executive had received the report as a final addendum to the Best Value Review and the report was referred to this Committee for consideration and for submission to the City Council.

Mr Speirs reported details of further work which had been undertaken to address the issues and concerns raised by this Committee in respect of:

· Cost comparisons for a number of activities and bereavement services.

· The future use of the Capital Fund to improve the Crematorium facilities.

· A review of  Grave Rights Terms.

· Information available to the bereaved, particularly in relation to funeral costs.

· Ethnic group information on the implications of services requested on a Saturday or Sunday  on religious grounds.

The Portfolio Holder commented that this report was part of a tidying up exercise to address a number of issues which had been raised by this Committee when they had considered the final report.

Mr Speirs also submitted a revised Improvement Plan outlining progress to date in each improvement objective and setting out clear areas for improvement and targets for achieving those improvements.

Mr Speirs then answered a number of Members questions in relation to comparative costs of Bereavement Services with other local authorities, capital investment in the Crematorium including the need to financially plan to replace the Cremators.  He also answered a number of questions and discussed with Members aspects in relation to the maintenance of the Cemetery and Crematorium grounds and the need to maintain current high standards.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be accepted and referred to the City Council in accordance with the necessary procedures

(2) That the Executive be made aware of the Committee’s concerns regarding the financial implication arising from the need to replace Cremators.  It was suggested that if Business Units were allowed to keep a proportion of any additional income they generated in order to invest in services then any additional income arising from Bereavement Services could be added to the Capital Fund which was being established for the replacement of  Cremators.

COS.70/03
THE MUSEUM ART SERVICE – OPTIONS FOR THE FUTURE

DELIVERY OF SERVICES

With reference to the Executive Decision EX.106/03, the Head of Culture Leisure and Sport submitted Report CLS.49/03 identifying a number of options for the future delivery of the Museum and Art Service including options for the management of Tullie House.  

He informed Member that the Executive on 9 June 2003 had considered the report and had asked that an exploratory and consultation process, including costings, should take place on the following two options :

(a) A modified in-house provision involving the establishment of a Development Trust with the purpose of seeking funds for investing in the service.

(b) A non profit distributing organisation ie a Trust.

Mr Beveridge advised that the Museum and Arts Service included Tullie House Museum, Archaeology and Art Gallery, the Guild Hall and Arts Development.  He gave a description of the two options which had been chosen by the Executive for further consultation together with a summary of each option and a breakdown of the advantages and disadvantages of the options.

The Portfolio Holder and Mr Beveridge emphasised that investigations of options for future delivery of the services were not primarily based on a money saving exercise, but were about developing and taking the service forward.

There was then detailed discussion, including the answering of various Members questions by Mr Beveridge and the Portfolio Holder on the following matters :

(a) Members were unclear about how the modified in-house provision would work and sought greater clarification from Officers on how this would give Tullie House Management greater flexibility.

(b) If a Trust was set up there were questions about the relationship between the Trust Board and the City Council and concerns expressed that the Trust Board of Directors would be independent of the City Council with a consequential loss of control over the provision of the service.

(c)
There was concern that the establishment of a Trust and taking the service out of City Council control would have an effect on central costs to the City Council and would therefore increase overheads to all other services provided.

(d)
Concerns were expressed about handing Tullie House and the Guild Hall over to un-accountable body no matter how well the intentions.

(e)
That a Trust or arms-length agreement would make it more difficult to use the services provided by the Museum and Art Service to achieve the City Council’s objective.

(f)
A Member proposed that a comprehensive five year development plan could be investigated as an alternative option.  Such a plan would have an initial cost implication if it were to be developed effectively, but it could be advantageous in that it would allow money to be drawn in from a number of other sources and partners.

Mr Beveridge commented that in assessing the options various degrees of separation could be taken into account and this suggestion could be investigated further.

(g)
There was clarification that if a Trust was set up the Council’s current collections and buildings would still remain under the ownership of the Council and could not be sold off by other Trusts.

RESOLVED – (1) That the following be referred to the Executive as the comments and recommendations of this Committee.

(a) The Committee looks forward to a further report back to this Committee at the next stage when there could be detailed scrutiny to develop the options.

(b) That the Committee would like to see a full explanation of the Guild Hall and Archaeological aspects which are of importance to the City.

(c) The Committee is concerned that putting Tullie House at arms length in whatever way could reduce the core of the authority and impose overheads on a smaller residual authority and exert future budget pressures which if allowed to continue would risk setting off a downward spiral.

(d) The Committee suggests there should be greater clarity in usage figures of the split between Museum customers who pay to enter Tullie House Museum and customers of the Restaurant who may enter through the Museum doors but are not paying an entrance fee.

(e) That in parallel to the present options, the Executive should be asked to consider the possibility of investigating an option of a five year development plan.

(2) That the Head of Culture Leisure and Sport inform all the relevant staff of the congratulations of the Committee on the achievement of a Centre of Excellence Award.

COS.71/03
CCTV ANNUAL REPORT

With reference to Executive Decision EX.142/03, the Head of Commercial and Technical Services submitted Report CTS.17/03 reviewing the operation of the CCTV Scheme over the past 12 months, and highlighting a number of changes that are likely to occur during 2003/04.

The Executive had considered the report and had asked that it be circulated to a number of local organisations for observations with any relevant comments being received, and incorporated in a revised copy of the CCTV Code of Practice.

In commenting on the operation of the scheme, Mr Vincent advised that CCTV continues to prove an effective means of deterring crime and disorder incidents and identifying offenders on the Exclusion Scheme.

Mr Vincent then answered Members questions.

RESOLVED – (1) That the recommendations in the report be noted.

(2) That the Committee suggest that it would be better to say this report is sent out for consultation to various organisations rather than the wording in paragraph 3(b).

(3) That when the funding of revenue costs are reviewed, any reports on this review should also be submitted to this Committee in order that they consider the effect of any proposals on crime and disorder.

(4) That when reviews are carried out of the Shop Watch and Pub Watch 

Schemes during 2003/04 to assess the effectiveness, scope for improvement, and costs of operation, these should involve the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership and these reports should also be submitted to this Committee.

(The meeting ended at 3.15 pm)
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